

# ADA103576

# USCS/WRD/WRI/81-076

F.F. Matterial Annual Television Second Street

A suggestion of the support of the support of the supervised of the supervised of the support of the supervised of the superv

undined Clear Fork basin. Note than 70 percent as a second state of the second state o

Approved for public release; distribution unlimited.

8 6 THE QUALITY OF WATER DISCHARGING FROM THE NEW RIVER AND CLEAR FORK BASINS, TENNESSEE. By R. S. /Parker W. P./ Carey U.S. GEOLOGICAL SURVEY 7 Water-Resources Investigations 80-37 ر ور مرتب استان Jun: - pp 1/10 . 1. 2 - 9769 UEGS/NFI-80-51 Prepared in cooperation with the U.S. Soil Conservation Service, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, the Tennessee Valley Authority, the University of Tennessee at Knoxville, and TRUTION STATE for public relev the Tennessee Division of Geology 11 -

# UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF INTERIOR

CECIL D. ANDRUS, Secretary

GEOLOGICAL SURVEY

H. William Menard, Director

For additional information write to:

U.S. Geological Survey A-413 Federal Building U.S. Courthouse Nashville, Tennessee 37203

. Y. Y.

## CONTENTS

1

\*

Abstract	1
Introduction	2
Purpose and scope	2
	2
ACKINGW10030000	2
Units of measurement	4
Description of study area	4
Physiography and topography	4
Geology	4
Climate	8
Land use and coal mining operations	e e
Dans use and coat mining operations	0
Drainage network	8
Data collection	9
Streamflow characteristics	13
Water quality	13
Water-quality monitor data	18
Temperature	18
	10
	10
Turbialty	18
Specific conductance	18
The dissolved system	25
The suspended system	33
Conclusions	49
	50
Detected references	52

# ILLUSTRATIONS

Page

Figure 1Map showing the location of the New River basin	
and sampling stations	3
2Diagram showing generalized stratigraphic sequence of	
Pennsylvanian rocks in Tennessee	6
3Map showing generalized structural features	
of the Cumberland Plateau in Tennessee	7
4-23. Graph showing:	
4Flow duration curve for New River at	
New River	14
5Flood flow frequency curve for New River	
at New River	15
6Flow duration curve for Clear Fork	
near Robbins	16
7Flood flow frequency curve for Clear Fork	
near Robbins	17
8Dissolved solids versus specific	
conductance for New River at New River	23
9Specific conductance versus discharge for	
New River at New River, New River at	
Cordell, and New River at Stainville	24

-i	.1	<b>1</b> -
----	----	------------

2.00

-----

C. Prings of Barriel

Same Beard

.

	10Dissolved-constituent concentration versus	
	specific conductance for New River	
	at New River	
	a. Sulfate and bicarbonate	
	b. Calcium and magnesium	26
	11Specific conductance versus discharge for	
	New River at New River and Clear Fork	
	near Robbins	30
	12Dissolved-constituent concentration versus	
	specific conductance for Clear Fork	
	near Robbins	31
	13Frequency of occurrence of sulfate concen-	
	tration for Anderson Branch, Lowe Branch,	
	and Clear Fork	32
	14Suspended-sediment concentration versus	
	turbidity for New River at New River	39
	15Suspended-sediment concentration versus	
	instantaneous water discharge for	
	Clear Fork near Robbins	40
	16Suspended-iron concentration versus	
	suspended-sediment concentration for	
	New River at New River	43
	17Total manganese concentration versus	
	suspended-sediment concentration	
	for New River at New River	44
	18Total nickel concentration versus suspended-	
	sediment concentration for New River at	
	New River	44
	19Total lead concentration versus suspended-	
	sediment concentration for New River	
	at New River	45
	20Suspended-iron concentration versus suspended-	
	sediment concentration for Clear Fork	
	near Robbins	46
	21Total manganese concentration versus suspended-	
	sediment concentration for Clear Fork	
	near Robbins	46
	22Total nickel concentration versus suspended-	
	sediment concentration for Clear Fork	
	near Robbins	48
	23Total lead concentration versus suspended-	
	sediment concentration for Clear	
	Fork near Robbins	48
24	Chart showing summary of New River at New	
• -	River water-quality relations	50
25	Chart showing summary of Clear Fork near	
	RODDINS water-quality relations	51

-iv-

4

C. Smith

11.5

## TABLES

1+11, -11 17 B

Table	1Sampling stations	10
	2Parameters analyzed during intensive,	
	monthly, and storm sampling	12
	3Maximum, minimum, and mean daily water temper-	
	ature in degrees Celsius for New River	
	at New River during the 1977 water year	19
	4Mean daily pH values for New River at New River	
	for 1977 water year	22
	5Estimated discharge-weighted chemical loads	
	of major constituents for New River at	
	New River for water year 1977	27
	6Estimated mean monthly concentrations of	
	major constituents for New River at	
	New River for water year 1977	28
	7Mean daily water discharge, mean daily	
	suspended-sediment concentration, and mean	
	daily suspended-sediment discharge for	
	New River at New River during water year 1977	34
	8Calculated monthly suspended-sediment loads and	
	yields for Clear Fork near Robbins and a com-	
	parison with measured yields for New River	
	at New River	41
	9Comparison of annual trace-metal loads between	
	New River at New River and Clear Fork near	
	Robbins for water year 1977	47

.

1

9

P ........

1.1.1



-v-

#### CONVERSION FACTORS

Factors for converting inch-pound units to metric units are shown to four significant figures. However, in the text the metric equivalents are shown only to the number of significant figures consistent with the values for the inch-pound.

Inch-pound units	Multiply by	Metric units
ft (foot)	$3.048 \times 10^{-1}$	m (meter)
ft (foot)	$3.048 \times 10^2$	mm (millimeter)
ft <sup>3</sup>	$2.832 \times 10^{-2}$	m <sup>3</sup> (cubic meter)
mi (mile)	1.609	km (kilometer)
mi <sup>2</sup> (square mile)	2.590	km <sup>2</sup> (square kilometer)
ton (ton, short)	9.072 x $10^2$	kg (kilograms)
°F = 9/5 (°C) + 32		°C = 5/9 (°F - 32)

#### Note:

7 2.8

1. 5

National Geodetic Vertical Datum of 1929 (NGVD of 1929) is now being used in place of the term "mean sea level".

#### THE QUALITY OF WATER DISCHARGING FROM THE NEW RIVER AND CLEAR FORK BASINS, TENNESSEE

by R. S. Parker and W. P. Carey

#### ABSTRACT

The quality of water discharging from a strip-mined basin and a relatively unmined basin on the Cumberland Plateau in Tennessee are examined and compared. The chemical and aesthetic quality of these waters will directly affect the chemical and aesthetic quality of the water flowing through a proposed national river and recreation area.

Water from the heavily mined New River basin is characterized by neutral pH, low dissolved solids (less than 300 milligrams per liter), and high concentrations of suspended sediment. More than 90 percent of the suspended sediment is silt and clay. Suspended-sediment concentrations in the thousands of milligrams per liter are not uncommon for New River and often impart a highly turbid appearance to the water. Approximately 590,000 tons of suspended sediment were discharged from the New River basin in 1977, as compared to an estimated 20,000 tons from the relatively unmined Clear Fork basin.

In association with these fine-grain suspended sediments are sorbed trace metals. In 1977 the New River basin discharged an estimated 17,000 tons of suspended iron while Clear Fork discharged an estimated 600 tons. Suspended-sediment concentration was found to be highly correlated with both suspended and total trace-metal concentrations. This correlation coupled with the nearly neutral pH of the water indicates that trace metals are transported primarily in the suspended obase.

The most promising indicator of the presence of coal mining was found to be dissolved sulfate. All unmined basins sampled in this study showed dissolved sulfate concentrations less than 20 milligrams per liter, whereas all mined basins had dissolved-sulfate concentrations in excess of 20 milligrams per liter regardless of basin size or discharge.

#### INTRODUCTION

In Tennessee coal is mined primarily in the Cumberland Plateau physiographic region in east-central Tennessee. Within this region the largest concentration of coal mining is in the 382 mi<sup>2</sup> New River basin (fig. 1). Coal production from this basin alone accounted for 56 percent (4.9 million tons) of Tennessee's total production in 1974.

New River flows in a northwesterly direction and joins Clear Fork to form the Big South Fork Cumberland River (fig. 1). In 1974 the enactment of Public Law 93-251 by Congress authorized the establishment of the Big South Fork National River and Recreation Area. Since this area (fig. 1) is directly downstream from the confluence of the New River and Clear Fork basins, the water quality in the area is directly dependent upon the quality of the mixture of New River and Clear Fork water.

This report describes the water quality and sediment loads from the heavily mined New River basin during the period 1975-77. Some comparisons are made between the water quality and sediment loads of the New River basin and the 272 mi<sup>2</sup> Clear Fork basin, which is relatively unmined.

#### Purpose and Scope

The purpose of this report is to:

- 1. Generally characterize the water quality of the New River basin using the data from an initial water quality sampling program.
- 2. Present data on water quality and sediment yield near the mouth of the New River basin.
- Compare the water guality data from New River with the limited data available from sampling in the essentially unmined Clear Fork basin.

No attempt has been made to analyze all the data from all sampling sites in detail. Instead the data collected near the mouth of both basins have been emphasized and, in the case of the New River basin, selected comparisons have been made with data collected within the basin.

#### Acknowledgments

Due to concentrated coal mining in the New River basin and the proposed recreation area downstream, many agencies and organizations, both State and Federal, have cooperated with the Geological Survey in this study. Agencies supporting the investigation through funding or services include the U.S. Soil Conservation Service, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, the Tennessee Valley Authority, the University of Tennessee at Knoxville, and the Tennessee Division of Geology.





の記述の意思である。その時代は

-3-

#### Units of Measurement

Data describing lengths and areas in this report are defined or dimensioned in inch-pound-second units. With the exception of discharge values, water-quality data are defined entirely by metric units. Thus, water temperatures are expressed in degrees Celsius (°C) and concentrations of suspended and dissolved constituents are given in milligrams per liter (mg/L). Suspended- and dissolved-constituent discharges are expressed in tons per year (tons/year). A list of inch-pound to metric conversions follows the "Contents" section of the report.

#### DESCRIPTION OF STUDY AREA

#### Physiography and Topography

The study basin is in the Northern Cumberland Plateau physiographic region of east-central Tennessee (fig. 1). This region is part of the Appalachian Plateau physiographic province which runs from southern New York to central Alabama. The Cumberland Plateau in Tennessee is a broad, relatively flat-topped plateau, with altitudes averaging between 1,700 and 2,000 feet.

The New River basin is located on the highly dissected eastern edge of this plateau. Altitudes in the basin range from 1,004 ft at the junction with Clear Fork to 3,543 ft on top of Cross Mountain which is located along the southeastern boundary of the basin. Relief within any 5 mi<sup>2</sup> area commonly exceeds 1,500 ft, and average slope within the basin is about 25 percent.

The physiography of the Clear Fork basin is guite different from that of the New River basin even though the two are adjacent and share a common drainage divide. In the Clear Fork basin, the altitude of the land surface between major streams generally ranges from 1,500 to 1,850 feet. This consistency in upland altitude gives the basin a flat-topped or plateau type appearance. This plateau type appearance is interrupted only at the southeastern corner of the basin where altitudes rise guickly to a basin high of 2,700 feet. This local disturbance forms Griffin Mountain and occurs along the common divide shared by the New River basin. The lowest altitude in the Clear Fork basin is 1,004 feet at the mouth of Clear Fork. Therefore, with the exception of the Griffin Mountain area, the Clear Fork basin is characterized by consistent relief and mild slopes. This is in direct contrast to the rugged relief and steep slopes of the New River basin.

#### Geology

The coal bearing rocks of the study area are of Early and Middle Pennsylvanian age and represent rocks of the Pottsville Series of this system\* (Luther 1959, p 11).

\*Geologic names used in this report are those of the Tennessee Division of Geology and are not necessarily in agreement with names used by the U.S. Geological Survey.

State of the state

"The Pennsylvanian rocks in Tennessee consist largely of alternating layers of sandstone and shale, but coal beds and very thin and sporadic limestone beds compose a minor percentage of the whole. On a gross scale the sequence is divisible into two major components, a lower part which consists largely of thick sandstones and conglomerates separated by approximately equal amounts of shale, and an upper part in which sandstones are mostly thin and discontinuous, and the intervening shales are thicker and more important. The upper part also contains a greater number of coal beds than the lower part. In general the upper shaly sequence of the Pennsylvanian is preserved only in the Cumberland Mountains region of the northeastern part of the Plateau, and the lower, sandy sequence caps the remaining flat-topped part of the Plateau (Luther 1959)".

The New River - Clear Fork study area is consistent with Luther's geologic description in that the upper shaly sequence is found in the mountainous New River basin while the plateau-like Clear Fork basin is capped by the lower sandy sequence. In reference to figure 2, the greater part of the Clear Fork basin is capped by rocks of the Crooked Fork Group and Crab Orchard Mountains Group with only minor occurrences of younger rocks. The surficial geology of the New River basin varies in age from the Crab Orchard Mountains Group which occurs near the mouth of New River to the Cross Mountain Group which occurs on mountain tops forming the eastern and southeastern perimeter of the basin.

Structurally, the New River basin is located in an area which has experienced relatively little tectonic disturbance. This area is known as the Wartburg Basin (fig. 3). The following description of the Wartburg Basin is guoted from Luther (1959) page 31.

> The Wartburg Basin is a structural low of considerable size which is centered around the area where Scott, Morgan, Anderson and Campbell Counties come closest to a common corner. It is bounded on the southeast by Walden Ridge (North) and on the east by the Jacksboro-Pine Mountain fault system. To the west it merges into the Northern Cumberland Plateau subprovince, and to the north it continues into Kentucky. Beds dip gently into the basin from the Nashville Dome to the west and the Cumberland Plateau overthrust system to the south, steeply into the zigzag east side of the basin off Walden Ridge (North), the Jacksboro fault, and the Pine Mountain Fault.

The Clear Fork basin is located on the transition between the Northern Cumberland Plateau subprovince and the Wartburg basin. The structure of this area is guite simply a gentle regional dip to the east.

-5-



Figure 2.--Generalized stratigraphic sequence of Pennsylvanian rocks in Tennessee (from Luther 1959, pll)

-6-

MENNING - James

の語言であるというないである

20. 20

10.0



#### <u>Climate</u>

The New River and Clear Fork basins experience a moderate climate, with an average temperature of 58°F, an annual precipitation of approximately 54 inches, and an annual average snowfall of 9 inches. The largest amount of precipitation occurs in the winter and spring in association with the passage of frontal systems. Precipitation in the summer is generally limited to short but intense rainfall from afternoon and evening convective storms.

#### Land Use and Coal Mining Operations

The New River basin is predominately covered by hardwood forest (81 percent), while only 8 percent of the basin is covered by evergreen trees (Hollyday and Sauer, 1976). Strip mines make up about 7 percent of the basin area. Only 5 percent of the basin is in agriculture and this is primarily restricted to valleys of the major streams. At present, little data are available on land cover categories in the Clear Fork basin although the Tennessee Valley Authority is now preparing land use maps of this basin. In general, however, the Clear Fork basin is covered by hardwood forests. Agriculture is more prevalent in the Clear Fork basin and coal mining probably occurs on less than 1 percent of the land in the basin.

In the New River basin coal is typically extracted by the contour strip method. Some deep mining occurred in the past but little is being done today. The sequence of a mining operation is generally to strip along the contour within the economic limits of overburden depth, and to continue extraction of coal by augering back into the hillside.

In the Clear Fork basin the terrain is much less dissected, and therefore, the dominant type of mining is area mining. Typically, overburden is removed from a small area, the coal is extracted and the overburden replaced as the operation moves along in a particular direction.

#### Drainage Network

There are three components to the stream system in the New River basin. First, are the small streams (less than 8 mi<sup>2</sup> drainage area), which have very steep channels and valley sidewalls. Most of the contour strip mining is done in these basins. Any soil that is dislodged from these steep valley sidewalls is guickly delivered to the stream channel. The slopes of these channels provide little opportunity for deposition, and sediment is guickly transported toward the basin outlet.

「「「「「「「「「」」」」

The second stream component is the intermediate subbasins. These basins average 30 mi<sup>2</sup> drainage area and have much gentler slopes. This decrease in slope provides opportunities for deposition of the larger sediment particles delivered from the smaller upstream basins.

There are six major streams in this component. They are: Buffalo Creek, Paint Rock Creek, Montgomery Fork, Smoky Creek, Ligias Fork, and Brimstone Creek (fig. 1).

Finally, the third component is the New River mainstem, which exhibits extensive deposition of sand and gravel. It is also the conduit for fine-grained sediment (silt and clay), which is kept in suspension and transported out of the basin.

The Clear Fork drainage network is a much more homogeneous system than the New River network. Channel and valley-sidewall slopes in small upland subbasins are not as steep in the Clear Fork basin as in the New River basin. Thus, the downstream changes in channel slope and the associated changes in channel storage characteristics are not as drastic in the Clear Fork basin.

#### DATA COLLECTION

In order to establish a water quality data base for the New River basin, an intensive sampling program was conducted during low-flow periods in May and October 1975. Water was collected from each of the sampling sites shown in figure 1 and described in table 1. Each sample was analyzed for a total of 42 constituents (table 2). After this preliminary sampling, a monthly sampling program was established utilizing a reduced number of constituents (table 2) and only six sites (fig. 1). Four sites were located along the New River mainstem, distributed from the basin outlet to the headwaters. One site, Smoky Creek at Smoky Junction, was retained on an intermediate subbasin and a new site, Clear Fork near Robbins was added. These sites were sampled on a routine monthly schedule, and therefore, mostly low and intermediate discharges were sampled.

Two sites, New River at New River and Clear Fork near Robbins, were also sampled during storms. The list of constituents was further reduced for this effort as shown in table 2.

All suspended sediment and water quality samples were collected by standard U.S. Geological Survey depth-integrating methods as described by Guy and Norman (1970). Suspended sediment samples were analyzed by either the U.S. Geological Survey sediment laboratory in Harrisburg, Pa., or the U.S. Geological Survey district sediment laboratory in Nashville, Tenn. Water quality samples were analyzed by the U.S. Geological Survey Central Laboratory in Atlanta, Ga.

A continuous-recording water-quality station was established at the New River at New River surface-water gaging station. This station contains a USGS Water Quality Monitor which records the following parameters hourly; temperature, specific conductance, dissolved oxygen, pH, and turbidity. In addition, a PS-69 suspended sediment pumping sampler was installed in the shelter. The PS-69 is programmed to take two samples per day to define daily loads, plus a sample every halffoot of rise or fall in stage to define storm loads.

Table 1. -- Sampling stations

1

÷,

1. 5

¥

Station No.	Latitude	Long i tude	Location Remark	Drainage Area (mi <sup>2</sup> )
03407790	36°07'28" N.	84°25'32" W.	New River at Fork Mountain, at boundary of Morgan State Forest	3.37
03407804	36°09'37" N.	84°23'15" W.	Indian Pork above Braytown, just below mouth of Joe Branch	4.32
03407840	36°12'26" N.	84°19'12" W.	Ligias Fork at Stainville, at first bridge above mouth at mi. 0.4	20.4
03407850	36°12'34" N.	84°19'18" W.	New River at Stainville, at State Highway 116 bridge	66.0
03407873	36°14'17" N.	84°19'49" W.	Beech Fork at Shea, at county road at Shea	27.9
03407874	36°12'09" N.	84°24'59" W.	Green Branch near Hembree, on left bank 1.9 mi south of Hembree	1.38
03407875	36°12'39" N.	84°24'19" W.	Bills Branch near Hembree, on right bank 1.5 mi southeast of Hembree	0.67
361252084245300	36°12°52" N.	84°24'53" W.	Bills Branch at mouth, near Hembree	1.17
03407876	36°14'23" N.	84°24'48" W.	Smoky Creek at Hembree, on left bank 0.9 mi northeast of Hembree	17.2
03407877	36°16'14" N.	84°24'17" W.	Bowling Branch above Smoky Junction, on left bank 2.5 mí southeast of Smoky Junction	2.19
03407879	36°16'38" N.	84°22'27" W.	Smoky Creek at Smoky Junction, 0.9 mi upstream from mouth of Smoky Creek	32.5
0 340 7881	35°18'34" N.	84°23'14" W.	Anderson Branch near Montgomery, on left bank 1.3 mi southwest of Montgomery	0.69

2

. . . . . .

ABSSIC T

Sec. and

Sec.

「「」というないであっていたので、「ないないないない」

Ĩ

Table 1. -- Sampling stations (continued)

ł

Station No.	Latitude	Long i tude	Location Remark	Drainage Area (n	mi <sup>2</sup> )
03407882	36°19'04" N.	84°23'07" W.	Lowe Branch near Montgomery on right bank 1.0 mi southwest of Montgomery	0.92	
03407880	36°17'13" N.	84°22'01" W.	New River at Smoky Junction, at county road bridge 0.3 mi below Smoky Junction	146	
0 340 7890	36°19'43" N.	84°22'01" W.	Montgomery Fork at Montgomery, at county highway bridge	22.1	
03407905	36°20'09" N.	84°23'29" W.	New River at Norma, at County road ford, 0.3 mi SW of Norma	179	
03407908	36°20'10" N.	84°27'06" W.	New River at Cordell at county highway bridge	198	
03407920	36°23'16" N.	84°25'13" W.	Buffalo Creek near Winona, at Buffalo Bridge on State Highway 63	42.5	
03407940	36°22'18" N.	84°26'55" W.	Buffalo Creek at Winona, at county highway bridge	64.9	
03407960	36°24'14" N.	84°26'59" W.	Paint Rock Creek near Huntsville, at State Highway 63 bridge at Newtown	21.5	
03408200	36°20°43" N.	84°32°22" W.	Brimstone Creek near Robbins, 3.0 mi east of Robbins at Walker Bridge	48.7	
03408500	36°23'08" N.	84°33'17" W.	New River at New River, on left bank at Br dge on U. S. Highway 27	382	
03409500	36°23'18" N.	84°37'49" W.	Clear Fork near Robbins, 3.3 mi northwest of Robbins at Burnt Mill Bridge	272	

-11-

Tel Call Control

fable 2. -- Parameters analyzed during intensive, monthly, and storm sampling

# Intensive Study Parameters

as CaCO<sub>3</sub> Hardness, total as CaCO<sub>3</sub> Iron, dissolved Hardness, non-carbonate Carbon, total organic Carbon dioxide Chloride, dissolved Chromium, total Alkalinity as CaCO<sub>3</sub> Cadmium, total Calcium, dissolved Aluminum, total Arsenic, total Cobalt, total Copper, total Bicarbonate Carbonate

Nitrite plus nitrate, total as N Nitrogen, ammonia plus organic, total as N Oxygen, dissolved Mercury, total Nickel, total Hd

Solids, dissolved, ROE @ 180°C ф, Sodium adsorption ratio Sodium, dissolved Phosphorous, total as Potassium, dissolved Selenium, total Specific conductance Sulfate, dissolved Tannin and lignin Temperature, water Turbidity Silica, dissolved Sodium, percent Zinc, total Streamflow

Monthly Parameters

Storm Parameters

1

as CaCO<sub>3</sub> Hardness, total as CaCO<sub>3</sub> Iron, dissolved Chloride, dissolved Hardness, non-carbonate Magnesium, dissolved Manganese, total Níckel, total Sediment, suspended Sediment, suspended, percent sand Solids, dissolved, Specific conductance Alkalinity as CaCO<sub>3</sub> Bicarbonate Calcium, dissolved Oxygen, dissolved Carbon dioxide ROE 6 180°C Iron, total Carbonate Hd

Arsenic, total Chloride

Chromium, total

Sediment, suspended Sediment, suspended, percent sand Selenium, total Solids, dissolved, ROE @ 180°C Temperature, water Turbidity Manganese, total Iron, dissolved Mercury, total Nickel, total Copper, total Lead, total Iron, total Streamflow Sulfate

-12-

Lead, total Magnesium, dissolved Manganese, total Fluoride, dissolved Iron, total

Sulfate, dissolved Temperature, water Turbidity Streamflow

-----

į

「「「「「「」」」をいたので、「」」」

The turbidity sensor was installed at the request of the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. This sensor utilizes both the light transmitted (T) and the light scattered (S) to obtain a turbidity reading. The response of each photocell is integrated into a single reading by division (S/T) which is performed electronically in the control unit. Calibration to Jackson turbidity units (JTU) is done by using Formazin turbidity standard.

As of 1975 only two of the sampling stations, New River at New River and Clear Fork near Robbins, had long-term surface-water records. The New River station has continuous record from 1934 to present, and the Clear Fork station has continuous record from 1930 to 1971 and was reactivated in 1975.

#### STREAMFLOW CHARACTERISTICS

The following discussion on streamflow characteristics is based on data compiled from 1934 to 1975 for the New River at New River station. The flow duration curve (fig. 4) shows the median flow to be 233 ft<sup>3</sup>/s (stage of 2.95 ft above datum at the gage). The steep, straight slope of the curve indicates a highly variable stream whose flow is largely derived from direct runoff (Searcy, 1959, p. 22).

The flood frequency curve (fig. 5) is obtained by using Water Resources Council recommended procedures (U.S. Water Resources Council, 1976). The mean annual flood (2.33-year recurrence interval) is approximately 27,000 ft<sup>3</sup>/s which is 23.96 ft above datum at the gage. During a storm that was sampled on April 5, 1977, peak discharge was 46,840 ft<sup>3</sup>/s. This peak discharge has a return period of approximately 15 years. The stage at this peak discharge was 32.16 ft above datum.

The flow duration curve for Clear Fork near Robbins is shown in figure 6. This curve was constructed from flow data collected during the period 1930 to 1971. A comparison of the Clear Fork and New River flow duration curves shows similar steep slopes.

A plot of flood frequency for the gage near the outlet of Clear Fork is shown in figure 7. The shape of the flood frequency curve for Clear Fork is very similar to the one for New River. Discharges for an equivalent recurrence interval are lower on Clear Fork primarily because of Clear Fork's smaller drainage area.

#### WATER QUALITY

The data discussed in the following sections were obtained from samples collected at the two gaging stations near the outlet of each basin. However, where appropriate, additional data gathered within the New River basin will be used. These additional data will be identified as they are introduced to the discussion.



The star and a sec





「「「「「「「「」」」」」





#### Water Quality Monitor Data

#### Temperature

Water temperature of New River at New River is measured hourly by the water-quality monitor. Mean daily values for the 1977 water year are given in table 3. These data can be easily summarized by a leastsquares sine-wave curve (Steele, 1978).

$$\hat{T}_{\rm w} = 13.84 + 12.8 \sin(0.017t + 2.93),$$
 (1)

where t = days (Oct. 1 = 1 and Sept. 30 = 365 or 366), and  $\hat{T}_w = pre$ dicted mean daily water temperature (°C). The explained variabilityof this equation is 92 percent. Since the data represent only 1 year,the relation may be modified as more data become available.

рН

The water-quality monitor at New River at New River recorded pH throughout the 1977 water year. The values of pH ranged from 6.7 to 7.7 but were consistently above 7.0 (table 4). Because of this nearly neutral system, most of the metals present are sorbed onto sediment.

#### Turbidity

Turbidity is monitored at the New River station as previously discussed. The turbidity sensor is calibrated so that the conversion to the more common measure of JTU's is one to one.

The turbidity data correlate well with the suspended-sediment concentration data from this station. The reason for this good correlation, and the limitations of using turbidity to predict suspendedsediment concentrations, will be discussed in the section on the suspended system.

#### Specific Conductance

The specific conductance of a water sample can be directly related to the sample concentration of total dissolved solids. Once this relationship has been established for many samples from a particular site, the continuous record of specific conductance from a waterguality monitor can be analyzed to make direct inferences about the concentration of total dissolved solids.

Using the monthly and storm sampling data from New River at New River a plot was made of dissolved solids versus specific conductance (fig. 8). A least squares fit of these data leads to the relation:

Table 3. -- Maximum, minimum, and mean daily water temperature, in degrees Celsius for New River at New River during the 1977 water year

l

「「「「「「「「「」」」」」

715

-

11

	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	1.0	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	1.0	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5		!	;		0.5
January	0.0	0.0	0.5	0.5	0.5	0,5	0.5	0.5	0.5	1.0	0.5	0.5	0.0	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.0	0.5	0.0	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	;	;	ł		0.0
	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	1.0	1.5	1.0	0.5	0.5	0.5	1.0	1.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	:	•			1.5
	2.0	1.5	1.5	1.5	1.5	2.0	5.0	6.0	3.5	3.0	4.0	6.0	7.0	5.0	4.5	5.0	5.0	4.5	4.5	5.0	3.5	1.5	1.5	1.0	0.5	1.0	1.5	2.5	2.5	1.5	1.0		3.0
December	1.5	1.5	1.5	י) - <b>ד</b>	1.0	1.5	2.5	4.5	3.0	2.5	3.5	5.0	6.5	4.5	4.5	5.0	4.5	4.5	4.0	5.0	2.5	1.0	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	1.5	2.0	2.0	1.0	0.5		0.5
	3.0	2.0	2.0	2.0	2.0	2.5	6.5	6.5	4.5	3.0	5.0	7.0	7.0	6.5	5.0	5.0	5.0	5.0	5.0	5.5	5.0	2.5	1.5	1.0	1.0	1.5	2.0	3.0	3.0	2.0	1.5		7.0
	0.6	8.5	8.5	8.0	7.0	6.0	6.0	5.5	5.5	6.0	5.5	5.5	4.5	3.5	3.5	4.5	4.5	5.0	5.5	5.5	5.5	4.5	4.0	4.0	4.0	5.0	6.5	7.5	6.0	3.5			5.5
łovember	0.6	8.0	8.0	7.5	6.0	5.5	5.5	5.0	5.0	5.5	5.5	5.0	4.0	3.5	3.5	4.0	4.0	4.0	5.0	5.5	5.0	4.5	3.5	3.5	3.0	4.5	5.5	7.0	4.5	3.0	Ì		3.0
£	9.5	9.0	8.5	8.5	7.0	6.5	6.5	6.0	6.0	7.0	6.0	5.5	5.0	4.0	3.5	5.0	5.0	5.5	6.0	6.0	5.5	5.0	4.5	4.0	5.0	5.5	7.5	7.5	7.0	4.5			9.5
	}	}	}	}	}	ł		1	1	1	ł	ł	-	•	!	}	}			;	11.0	10.5	9.5	10.0	11.0	12.5	10.0	8.5	7.5	7.5	8.5		
October	1				ļ	ł	}	1	1	;	;		;	{		1	{		1	)   	10.5	10.0	0.6	10.0	10.5	11.5	9.5	8.0	7.0	7.5	8.0		
	{	{	{	{	ł	1	ĺ	í	/   	ł	!	1	1	ł	1			ł	ł	;	11.5	11.0	10.0	10.5	12.5	13.0	11.0	9.5	8.0	8.0	9.0		
	l	2	e	4	ŝ	vo	٢	80	6	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	24	25	26	27	28	29	0m	ñ		Month
	October November December January	October November December January 1 9.5 9.0 9.0 3.0 1.5 2.0 0.5 0.0 0.5	October         November         December         January           1           9-5         9.0         9.0         3.0         1.5         2.0         0.5         0.0         0.5           2           9-0         8.0         8.5         2.0         1.5         1.5         0.5         0.0         0.5	October         November         December         January           1           9-5         9-0         9.0         3.0         1.5         2.0         0.5         0.0         0.5           2           9-5         9-0         8-5         2.0         1.5         1.5         0.5         0.0         0.5           3           8-5         8-0         8-5         2.0         1.5         1.5         0	October         November         December         January           1           9-5         9-0         9-0         3-0         1.5         2-0         0.5         0.0         0.5           2           9-0         8-0         8-5         2-0         1.5         1.5         0.5         0.0         0.5           3           8-5         8-0         8-5         2-0         1.5         1.5         0	October         November         December         January           1            9-5         9-0         9-0         3-0         1.5         2-0         0.5         0.0         0.5           2           9-0         8-0         8-5         2-0         1.5         1.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         <	October         November         December         January           1           9-5         9-0         9.0         3.0         1.5         2.0         0.5         0.0         0.5           2           9-5         9-0         8.5         2.0         1.5         1.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         <	October         November         December         January           1           9-5         9-0         9.0         3.0         1.5         2.0         0.5         0.0         0.5           2           9-5         9-0         8-5         2.0         1.5         1.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         <	October         November         December         January           1           9-5         9-0         9.0         3.0         1.5         2.0         0.5         0.0         0.5           2           9-5         9-0         9.0         3.0         1.5         1.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5           3           9-0         8.0         8.5         2.0         1.5         1.5         0	October         November         December         January           1           9-5         9-0         9.0         3.0         1.5         2.0         0.5         0.0         0.5           2           9-5         9-0         9.0         3.0         1.5         1.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         <	October         November         December         January           1           9-5         9-0         9-0         10         1.5         2.0         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5	October         November         December         January           2           9-5         9-0         9.0         10         1.5         2.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5	October         November         December         January           2           9-5         9-0         9-0         10         1.5         2.0         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5	October         November         December         January           1           9.5         9.0         9.0         1.5         2.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5	October         November         November         December         January           1         1         1         1         1         1         January           2         1         1         1         1         1         1         January           3         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         January           3         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         January           3         1	October         November         December         January           1           9-5         9-0         9-0         1.0         1.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5         0.0         0.5	October         November         December         January           1           9.0         9.0         9.0         9.0         0.0	October         November         December         January           1	October         November         December         January           1               January         January           2                    January         January           3             9.5         9.0         9.0         1.0         1.5         1.5         0.0 <th>October         November         November         Movember         Movember         January           1         1         1         1         1         1         January         January           1         1         1         1         1         1         1         January         January           1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         January         January           1</th> <th>October         Norember         December         January           1         <math>\cdots</math> <math>\cdots</math> <math>\cdots</math> <math>\cdots</math> <math>\cdots</math> <math>\cdots</math> <math>\operatorname{January}</math>         January           1         <math>\cdots</math> <math>\cdots</math> <math>\cdots</math> <math>\cdots</math> <math>\cdots</math> <math>\cdots</math> <math>\operatorname{January}</math>         January           1         <math>\cdots</math> <math>\cdots</math></th> <th>October         Notember         Porember         Partial         Model         Model</th> <th>October         Norember         December         December         January           1         1         1         1         1         1         1         January           3         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         January           3         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         January         January</th> <th>October         Norember         Deember         Morember         Morember         Morember         Morember         Morember         Morember         Morenter         &lt;</th> <th>Cotober         November         November</th> <th>Cotober         Normber         Deember         Deember         Datative           1         <math>\cdots</math> <math>\cdots</math></th> <th>October         Norember         December         December         January           1  </th> <th>October         Normber         Denmber         Denmber         Dataty           1   </th> <th>Certober         Normber         Normber</th> <th>October         Normber         &lt;</th> <th>October         December         December</th> <th>Octoor         Normeter         Normeter         Normeter         Decompter         Decompter</th> <th></th>	October         November         November         Movember         Movember         January           1         1         1         1         1         1         January         January           1         1         1         1         1         1         1         January         January           1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         January         January           1	October         Norember         December         January           1 $\cdots$ $\cdots$ $\cdots$ $\cdots$ $\cdots$ $\cdots$ $\operatorname{January}$ January           1 $\cdots$ $\cdots$ $\cdots$ $\cdots$ $\cdots$ $\cdots$ $\operatorname{January}$ January           1 $\cdots$	October         Notember         Porember         Partial         Model         Model	October         Norember         December         December         January           1         1         1         1         1         1         1         January           3         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         January           3         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         1         January         January	October         Norember         Deember         Morember         Morember         Morember         Morember         Morember         Morember         Morenter         <	Cotober         November         November	Cotober         Normber         Deember         Deember         Datative           1 $\cdots$	October         Norember         December         December         January           1	October         Normber         Denmber         Denmber         Dataty           1	Certober         Normber         Normber	October         Normber         <	October         December         December	Octoor         Normeter         Normeter         Normeter         Decompter         Decompter	

1.0

-19-

State Barris

\*\*- \*\*

T CLEWY

fable }. -- Махимим, милимим, and mean daily water temperature, in degrees Celsius for New River at New River during the 1977 water year (continued)

ł

3-4

Mean		16.0 17.0 17.0 17.0 18.0	18.5 19.5 19.5 18.0	17.5 17.0 17.5 18.0	19.5 20.5 21.0 21.0 22.0	22.5 22.5 22.0 22.0 22.0	22.5 23.5 23.5 23.5 24.5 24.5	20.0
Min	Мау	15.5 16.5 17.0 17.0	18.0 19.0 19.0 18.5 17.5	16.5 16.0 16.0 17.0 17.5	18.5 19.5 20.0 20.0 21.0	21.5 22.0 21.5 21.5 21.0	21.5 22.5 22.5 22.5 22.5 23.0	15.5
Max		17.0 17.5 17.5 17.5 18.5	19.5 19.5 20.5 19.0	18.5 19.5 19.5 20.5	21.0 21.5 22.0 22.5 23.0	2 <b>4.0</b> 23.0 23.0 23.0 23.0	244.0 244.0000000000	25.5
Mean		12.5 13.0 14.0 12.0 11.5	  11.0 11.5 12.0	13. 5 	  18.5 18.5	19.0 19.0 18.0 16.0	13.5 13.5 14.0 15.0	
Min	April	12.0 12.5 13.5 11.6 10.5	 11.0 11.5	12.5	  18.0 18.0	18.5 18.5 17.5 15.5 14.0	13.5 12.5 13.5 13.5 14.0	
Max		13.5 13.5 15.0 12.0	  11.5 12.0	14.5	18.5 19.5	19.5 19.0 18.5 17.0	14.0 14.0 15.5 15.5	
Mean		8 6 . 0 0 . 0	7.0 6.5 8.0 8.0	9.5 10.5 11.0 13.5 12.5	12.0 11.0 11.5 11.0 11.0	10.0 9.0 8.0 8.5	9.5 11.0 12.0 13.5 15.5 15.5	10.0
Min	March		7.0 6.0 0.0	8.5 10.0 10.0 11.0 10.5	11.5 10.5 10.5 10.5		8.5 10.0 11.5 12.5 14.5 13.5	4.0
Max				10.0 11.5 11.5 17.0 18.0	13.0 11.5 12.5 11.5 11.0	11.0 9.5 8.0 8.5	10.5 11.5 13.6 14.5 17.0	18.0
Mean		1.0 0.5	0.5					
<b>U</b> 1 <b>D</b>	Feb rua ry	0.5	0.0					
Max		1.0	1.0					
Day			1 مو وہ م 1	11 12 14 15	16 17 19 20	21 24 24 25	26 27 28 30 30 31	Month

-20-

1

1.5.0

÷

Table 3. -- Maximum, minimum, and mean daily water temperature, in degrees Celsius for New River at New River during the 1977 water year (continued)

The second s

÷.

Mean	, r	!	!			ł	ł		!				21.5	21.5	21.0	21.5	21.0	20.5	21.5	21.5	21.5	21.5	21.0	21.0	21.0	21.0	20.0	19.0	18.5	18.0	17.5	:		
Min	Septembe	ł	1	}	}		1	!	}		1		21.5	21.0	21.0	21.0	21.0	20.5	21.0	21.0	21.0	21.0	20.5	20.0	21.0	20.5	19.5	19.0	18.0	17.5	17.0	1		
Max		ļ	ł	1		1	1	ł	1		1		22.0	22.0	21.5	22.5	22.0	21.0	22.0	22.0	22.0	22.0	22.0	22.5	21.5	21.5	20.5	19.5	19.0	18.5	17.5	•		
Mean		26.0	26.0	26.5	26.5	26.0	25.5	25.0	26.0	24.0	24.5	23.5	24.0	23.5	23.5	24.0	24.5	24.5	24.0	24.0	23.5	23.5	24.0	25.0	24.0	24.0	24.5	25.0	26.0	26.0	26.5	26.0	25.0	
Min	August	25.0	25.0	25.5	25.0	25.5	23.0	23.5	25.0	23.5	23.0	23.0	23.5	23.0	23.5	23.0	23.5	24.5	23.5	23.5	22.5	22.5	23.0	23.5	22.0	23.0	24.0	24.0	24.5	24.5	25.0	25.5	22.0	
Max		27.0	27.5	27.0	28.0	26.5	27.0	27.0	27.5	25.0	25.5	24.0	24.5	24.5	24.0	24.5	25.0	25.0	25.0	24.5	25.0	24.5	26.0	26.0	25.0	24.5	26.0	26.5	27.5	28.0	28.5	27.0	28.5	
Mean		25.0	25.5	25.0	25.5	26.0	27.0	27.5	28.0	28.0	28.0	27.5	27.0	27.0	28.0	29.0	29.0	29.0	29.5	29.0	29.0	29.0	28.0	28.5	27.5	26.5	26.0	25.5	25.5	25.0	25.5	26.0	27.0	
Min	July	24.5	24.5	24.5	24.5	25.0	25.5	26.0	26.5	27.0	27.5	27.0	26.5	26.0	26.5	27.5	27.5	27.5	28.0	27.5	27.5	27.5	27.5	27.0	27.0	24.0	25.5	25.0	24.5	24.5	24.5	24.5	24.0	
Мах		26.0	26.0	26.0	27.0	27.5	28.0	29.0	30.0	29.5	29.5	29.0	27.5	29.0	29.5	30.5	31.0	31.5	31.0	30.5	31.0	30.0	28.5	30.5	28.5	27.0	26.5	26.5	26.0	25.5	27.0	28.0	31.5	
Mean		24.5	24.0	24.5	24.0	24.5	24.5	23.5	22.5	22.0	22.0	22.0	22.5	23.0	23.0	23.0	24.0	24.5	24.5	24.5	24.0	24.5	24.0	24.5	24.0	23.0	21.0	21.5	23.0	23.5	24.5	ł	23.5	
Min	June	23.5	23.0	23.5	23.0	23.5	23.5	22.5	21.5	21.0	21.0	20.5	21.5	22.5	22.5	22.0	23.0	24.0	23.5	24.0	23.5	24.0	24.0	24.0	23.5	22.0	20.5	20.5	22.0	23.5	23.5		20.5	
Max		25.5	25.0	25.5	26.0	26.5	25.5	24.5	23.5	22.5	23.0	24.0	24.0	25.0	23.5	24.5	25.5	25.0	26.0	25.5	25.0	25.5	24.0	24.5	24.5	24.0	21.5	22.0	23.5	24.0	25.5	ł	26.5	
Day		r	2	m	4	ŝ	ø	~	80	đ	10	11	12	13	1	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	31	Month	

.

Table 4. -- Mean  $\underline{1}/daily$  pH values for New River at New River for 1977 water year

and the second se

والمعادية والإحداد ماريعتهم ماير الأرباس

.

					-	4ean Valı	les					
Day	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sept
-		7.3	7.6	7.3			7.2	7.1	7.6	7.1	7.7	
7	!	7.3	7.5	7.3	ł		7.2	7.1	7.5	7.2	7.7	1
m	!	7.3	7.5	7.2	ł	7.1	1.1	7.2	7.5	ļ	7.7	1
4		7.3	7.4	7.2	7.2	7.1	6.7	7.2	7.5		7.6	ł
ŝ	ł	7.3	7.4	7.2	7.2	7.2	6.7	7.2	7.6	ł	7.6	ł
v		7 4	7.4	1.2	7.2	1.1		7.3	7.7	7.1	7.4	
<b>,</b> ,		4					;		7.5		7.4	:
- 0				• •		4 - - -				• •		
	•			ч с - г					0 ( - r		* *	
יר	ł	4.1	1.1		7.1	7.7	1 6 1	<b>•••</b>	•••	4 · ·	<b>··</b> ·	
10	ł	7.4	1.1	7.2		7.2	!	7.3	7.5	7.6	7.1	
11	ł	7.4	7.1	7.2		7.2	ł	7.4	7.5	7.6	7.0	
12		7.4	7.1	1.1		7.2	1	7.4	7.5	7.5	7.1	7.3
n		7.5	7.2	7.1	ł	7.0		7.5	7.4	7.4	7.0	7.3
14		7.5	7.2	7.1	ł	7.0		7.5	7.3	7.5	7.1	7.3
15	ł	7.5	7.1	7.2	1	7.0	ł	7.5	7.2	7.5	7.1	7.4
		L P	ŗ	, ,		1		u r	r	ſ	, ,	ہ ۱
9	ł	•••	1.,	7.1	-	1.,	1	•••	·.,	•••	7.1	
11	ł	7.5	7.2	7.2	ł	7.1	-	7.5	7.4	7.6	7.2	7.2
18		7.4	7.2	7.1	ł	7.1	ł	7.6	7.4	7.6	7.2	7.3
19		7.5	7.2	7.1	ł	7.2	7.3	7.6	7.4	7.5	7.2	7.3
20		7.5	7.2	7.1	ł	7.2	7.3	7.6	7.3	7.5	7.2	7.3
16	7.7	7 5	5 2	1.7	}	6.7	<i>c t</i>	5.7	5 6	7 4	7.4	7.3
: :				-								
15			4		ł	, , , ,	• •					
12	2.2	2.5	7.4	7.1		5.7		7.6	7.2	4.7	7.5	 
25	1.1	7.5	7.3	7.1	ł	7.3	7.1	7.6	7.2	7.3	7.1	7.3
26	0 9	5	۲ ۲	( <i>L</i>	ł	r 1		۲ ۲	9	۲ د		1 2
27	7.0	5.5		1.7	ł							0.7
28	7.1	7.5	7.2	7.2	ł	7.3	7.2	1.1	7.1	7.5	7.3	7.1
29	7.2	7.5	7.3	ļ	ł	7.3	7.1	7.7	7.1	7.5	7.4	1.7
30	7.2	7.5	7.3	ł	ł	7.2	7.1	1.7	7.1	7.5	7.4	7.2
31	7.2		7.3			7.3	ł	7.7	ļ	7.6	7.4	1
	701	5		2	r r			r 1				
10104	Acal 177	-		YPU			u14					
Note:	Number	of missi	ng days	of recor	d exceed	led 20% o	of year.					
1/1	- 4.11	- 1 h-										
1 near	d dairy p	H 15 CDE	e dally a	IT A TIMET A	c mean o	01 24 hou	ırly ph r	eacings.				

and the second of the second second

Sector Sector



DS = 0.61 Sc (2)

r = 0.99

where DS = dissolved solids in milligrams per liter, Sc = specific conductance in micromhos, and r = correlation coefficient. This form of the equation was suggested by Hem (1970, 2nd ed. p. 99.) who reported that the coefficient in the equation generally ranges between 0.55 and 0.75 for natural waters. The higher values usually are associated with waters high in sulfate concentration. This relationship (eq. 2) has a standard error of estimate of 6.2 percent. Therefore, within the range sampled, the error of prediction is approximately 35 mg/L.

Figure 9 shows a plot of specific conductance versus discharge for New River at New River. A least squares fit to these data yields the equation:

$$Sc = 753.65 Q^{-0.21}$$
 (3)

#### r = 0.85

where Q = discharge in cubic feet per second. Data from the upstream stations of New River at Stainville and New River at Cordell (fig. 1) are also plotted in figure 9; however, they were not used to develop equation 3. The data from Stainville and Cordell follow the overall relation obtained for New River at New River. Thus, the concentrations of dissolved solids along the mainstem of New River become more dilute as the discharge increases.

-23-



ŝ

10.00

#### The Dissolved System

The general problems and processes of coal mine drainage have been known for some time. During coal mining, pyritic materials, predominantly iron pyrite (FeS<sub>2</sub>), are exposed to water and air. The pyrite reacts with oxygen and water to form ferrous sulfate (FeSO<sub>4</sub>) and sulfuric acid (H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>). The chemical breakdown of pyrite usually increases the concentration of iron, sulfate, and hydrogen ions in the water. The resulting low pH values (acidity) are a common characteristic of many coal mine drainage waters (Biesecker and George, 1966, p. 3). Reaction of this acidic mine drainage with carbonate minerals reduces the acidity, increases the total dissolved solids concentration, and adds calcium and magnesium ions to the water. Thus, some measure of the impact of the coal mine drainage on a surface stream would be provided by examining the pH, sulfate concentration, calcium and magnesium concentration, and total dissolved solids.

For New River at New River, the major dissolved constituents are bicarbonate, sulfate, calcium, and magnesium. The relation of specific conductance to the concentrations of these constituents are shown graphically in figure 10. The regression equations for each of these constituents are:

$$C_{SO_4} = 4.52 + 0.29 \text{ Sc}$$
 (4)  
r = 0.95

where  $C_{SO_A}$  = dissolved sulfate concentration in milligrams per liter.

$$C_{\rm b} = 7.76 + 0.08 \, {\rm sc}$$
 (5)

r = 0.82

where  $C_b$  = bicarbonate (HCO<sub>3</sub>) concentration in milligrams per liter.

 $C_{Ca} = 1.4 + 0.082 \text{ sc}$  (6)

$$r = 0.91$$

where  $C_{Ca}$  = dissolved calcium concentration in milligrams per liter.

$$C_{Mg} = 1.24 + 0.029 \text{ sc}$$
 (7)

where  $C_{Mq}$  = dissolved magnesium concentration in milligrams per liter.

「「「「「「「「」」」

The regression equations above were applied to mean daily specific conductance records available for the water year 1977 at the New River outlet. Using a computer program documented by Steele (1973) monthly discharge-weighted chemical loads (table 5) of these major constituents were determined. From this table the mean monthly concentrations of the major constituents (table 6) were determined.



-26-

and a strength of

Table 5. -- Estimated discharge - weighted chemical loads of major constituents for New River at New River for water year 1977 (constituents, in tons)

Sec. 1

Constituents	oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	Мау	June	July	Aug	Sept	Total Year
Dissolved solids (sum of constituents)	4410	2300	5750	4350	4390	8420	11400	2470	3360	1170	2470	4780	55300
Bicarbonate <u>1</u> / (HCO <sub>3</sub> )	658	421	1250	969	106	1860	3150	476	620	205	426	888	12000
Dissolved calcium (Ca)	651	334	188	672	651	1300	1880	365	492	169	354	694	8440
Dissolved Magnesium (Mg)	254	129	357	274	261	528	818	143	190	65	135	270	3420
Dissolved sulfate (SO4)	2280	1170	3080	2350	2280	4540	6640	1280	1730	597	1250	2440	29600
			14-4 - 744	torneo o	bo arith	motically	summed to	obtain ar	n estimate	e of disso	olved sol:	ids becau:	se of

å  $\underline{L}/Note$  that individual constituents in this table cannot the conversion of some bicarbonate to carbonate.

CLEPTY

-27-

Table 6. -- Estimated mean monthly concentrations of major constituents for New River at New River for water year 1977 (constituent concentrations in milligrams per liter)

;

Constituents	0ct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	June	July	Aug	Sept
Dissolved solids (sum of constituents)	138	156	95	06	107	92	55	133	154	180	197	146
Bicarbonate (HCO 3)	26	29	21	20	22	20	15	26	28	32	34	27
Dissolved calcium (Ca)	20	23	14	•	16	14	0.6	20	22	26	28	21
Dissolved Magnesium (Mg)	8.0	8.8	5.9	5.6	6.3	5.8	3.9	۲.۲	8.7	10	11	80
Dissolved sulfate (SO4)	72	80	51	48	55	50	32	69	67	92	100	74

-28-

a chuance i version a magnetic e come de

ŝ

Table 6 shows the mean monthly concentration is highest during the low flow period of June, July, and August. However, the total chemical loads (table 5) are greatest during the high-flow periods of March and April. By calculation, approximately 55,000 tons of dissolved solids were transported out of the New River basin in 1977. The major constituents of this material were sulfate and bicarbonate.

Samples were also collected at Clear Fork near Robbins for comparison with New River at New River. The least-squares relation between discharge and specific conductance for Clear Fork is:

$$S_{C} = 125.67 Q^{-13}$$
 (8)

$$r = 0.85$$

The plot of this equation and its 95 percent confidence intervals are shown in figure 11, along with a similar plot and confidence intervals for the New River data. Notice that for the same discharge New River has considerably higher specific conductances. Sufficient data are not available to construct a relationship between specific conductance and total dissolved solids for Clear Fork. However, the existing data suggest that equation 2 is a reasonable approximation for Clear Fork. Based on this assumption, a calculation comparing Clear Fork and New River showed that for median flow in 1977 New River discharged four times more total dissolved solids per day per square mile than Clear Fork.

The regressions of major dissolved constituents with respect to specific conductance for Clear Fork are shown in figure 12. This figure can be compared with figure 10 which shows the equivalent data at the New River outlet.

Even though there are only eight data points to each of the relationships in figure 12, the data were collected during instantaneous discharge between 24 and 25,000 ft<sup>3</sup>/s. The problem with these relations is that the independent variable (specific conductance) changes very little in that large interval of discharge. Thus, the regression equations are somewhat tenuous. These relationships do, however, indicate that compared to New River, Clear Fork seems to have a greater amount of dissolved bicarbonate and less sulfate for an equivalent specific conductance. For Clear Fork the relations are:

$$C_{SO_4} = 0.422 + 0.166 \text{ sc}$$
 (9)  
 $r = 0.93$   
 $C_b = 0.441 + 0.289 \text{ sc}$  (10)  
 $r = 0.85$ 

-29-







$$C_{Ca} = -9.6 + 0.302 \text{ Sc}$$
 (11)  
 $r = 0.87$   
 $C_{Mg} = 0.255 + 0.026 \text{ Sc}$  (12)  
 $r = 0.71$ 

Because the concentration of sulfate is low in Clear Fork and even lower in the small unmined basins, it would seem to be a good indicator of mining within this geologic area. To examine the distribution of sulfate values from unmined basins, data from Anderson Branch and Lowe Branch in the New River basin (fig. 1) were combined with the Clear Fork data. These two small basins (0.69 and 0.92  $mi^2$ , respectively) were unmined at the time these data were obtained. The frequency of occurrence of these sulfate values is shown in figure 13. The distribution of the 139 values of sulfate concentration appears normal and the calculated mean is 9.46 mg/L with a standard deviation of 3.57. No value exceeded 18 mg/L.

If all the sulfate values from the New River mainstem, major tributaries to New River and the two small mined basins of Indian Fork and Green Branch are combined, the 268 samples yield a highly skewed distribution with a calculated mean of 202 mg/L and a range of

-31-



Figure 13.-- Frequency of occurence of sulfate concentrations for Anderson Branch, Lowe Branch, and Clear Fork

concentrations from 17 to 1250 mg/L. With the exception of the 17 mg/L value all other sulfate values from mined basins were greater than 23 mg/L.

It may be argued that higher sulfate values result from the greater percentage of shale found in the upper part of the section, while the lower sandstone part of the section would be expected to yield lower sulfate values. However, both Anderson Branch and Lowe Branch are in the upper more shaly section and yet their sulfate values compare to Clear Fork. Therefore, it appears that the upper more shaly section does not contribute significantly more sulfate than the lower section if undisturbed.

Without regard to size of basin or discharge, sulfate values from unmined basins were less than 20 mg/L. All other sampling sites had some past or present mining activity upstream and all these sites had sulfate concentrations greater than 20 mg/L, regardless of basin size or discharge.

Sulfate data from Bills Branch were not used in the analysis of mined and unmined basins, because mining started in Bills Branch at about the same time as data collection. This coincidence of mining and data collection provides a unique opportunity to examine the hypothesis that sulfate concentration is a good indicator of mining activity.

Mining in the Bills Branch basin  $(0.69 \text{ mi}^2)$  began in December 1974 and water quality data collection began in January 1975. The 16 samples collected between January 7, 1975, and April 24, 1975, had a mean sulfate concentration of 16 mg/L and a range of 11-20 mg/L. After May 1, 1975, sulfate concentrations increased to over 22 mg/L, and have consistently remained above this value ever since. Of the 82 samples collected at Bills Branch between May 1975 and September 1977, only 3 have had sulfate concentrations below 22 mg/L. Thus, the data from Bills Branch seem to support the hypothesis that consistent sulfate concentrations of less than 20 mg/L are indicative of a stream that has not been affected by coal mining activity. The data also show that the effects of coal mining on water quality are not immediate and in fact may exhibit a considerable lag time even in small steep basins.

#### The Suspended System

Data from the automatic suspended-sediment sampler at New River at New River are used to calculate the mean daily suspended-sediment concentration and load for each day of the water year, as shown in table 7 (Porterfield, 1972). These mean daily values can then be summed to obtain the annual, suspended-sediment load for the station (table 7).

The total suspended-sediment load leaving the New River basin during the 1977 water year was about 590,000 tons (table 7). This suspended-sediment load represents a yield of about 1,500 tons per square mile. Approximately 76 percent of the total for the year occurred on April 3, 4, and 5, 1977, during a storm with a peak return period of approximately 15 years. Much of this suspended material was very fine grained. The percentage of silt and clay (diameter of 0.0625 mm or less) in a suspended sediment sample generally was over 90 percent. Table 7. -- Mean daily water discharge, mean daily suspended-sediment concentration and mean daily suspended-sediment discharge for New River at New River during water year 1977

and a state of the second state of the second

Sediment Discharge (tons/day)		16	6.6	1.5	1.3	1.2	12	6170	1100	130	54	24	14	166	102	29	21	12	5.2	2.2	4.2	12	5.6	6.0	1	6.2	35	50	39	18	5.9	9.0	8099.90
Mean Concen- tratíon (MG/L)	December	18	8	7	2	7	20	482	165	42	26	15	18	48	38	13	11	80	4	7	•	6	9	9	16	٢	20	26	23	12	2	9	ł
Mean Discharge (CFS)		335	306	270	237	214	219	3990	2480	1150	773	603	845	1280	992	818	716	570	479	4 00	168	476	343	370	332	330	652	712	634	568	434	554	22473
Sediment Discharge (tons/day)		190	39	17	9.6	4.5	2.6	5.2	7.0	4.1	8,0	5.3	2.5	1.5	1.1	1.3	. 55	.57	.52	.50	. 24	. 47	.22	. 21	.19	.19	.19	.22	ц.	2.9	4.7	;	311.08
Mean Concen- tration (MG/L)	November	68	28	17	12	7	5	12	18	12	25	17	8	ъ	4	ŝ	2	7	2	7	I	2	г	I	T	1	1	г	7	m	4	ļ	1
Mean Discharge (CFS)		789	516	373	295	236	192	162	144	128	118	116	115	114	102	96	102	106	97	92	06	87	83	78	72	69	70	82	132	352	439	1	5447
Sediment Discharge (tons/day)		46	8.3	1.9	. 74	.23	.19	.19	1.9	50	110	18	5.9	2.2	1.0	.72	.37	.23	.21	.20	.23	2.1	7.4	1.8	1.0	2790	10200	350	78	19	13	105	13815.81
Mean Concen- tration (MG/L)	October	70	25	σ	S	2	2	2	•	75	110	40	20	10	9	2	e	2	7	2	7	10	25	6	9	500	850	140	60	22	18	41	ł
Mean Di scharge (CPS)		244	123	11	55	<b>6</b> 3	36	36	66	248	372	163	109	81	63	53	46	43	39	37	42	78	110	75	62	2070	4450	925	481	312	277	953	11802
Бау		-	2	e	4	s	9	۲	8	6	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	24	25	26	27	28	29	8	31	Total

-34-

-----

ł

•

Table 7. -- Mean daily water discharge, mean daily suspended-sediment concentration and mean daily suspended-sediment discharge for New River at New River during water year 1977 (continued)

10

A CONTRACTOR OF THE OWNER

1

		Mean		1	Mean			Mean	
	Mean Discharge	Concen- tration	Sediment Discharge	Mean Discharge	Concen- tration	Sediment Discharge	Mean Discharge	Concen- tration	Sediment Discharge
Day	(CFS)	(MG/L)	(tons/day)	(CFS)	(MG/L)	(tons/đay)	(CFS)	(NG/L)	(tons/day)
		January			February			March	
٦	439	4	4.7	156	18	7.6	1120	80	242
0	523	9	8.5	142	18	6.9	876	22	52
m	470	4	5.1	143	16	6.2	725	16	31
-	443	7	2,4	161	16	7.0	1350	55	200
5	452	4	4.9	204	15	8.3	2170	904	1840
Ŷ	542	٢	10	175	11	5.2	1390	62	233
٢	702	15	28	134	15	5.4	1030	28	78
80	672	25	45	611	11	3.5	790	27	58
9	664	20	36	118	9	1.9	642	14	24
10	1210	64	209	129	æ	2.8	545	14	21
11	1120	80	242	139	10	3.8	479	11	14
12	874	41	97	196	10	5.3	591	15	24
5	754	15	31	640	15	26	7440	1300	26100
14	750	14	28	661	16	29	2300	350	2170
15	1320	81	289	592	12	19	1340	130	470
16	1100	63	187	479	10	13	970	60	157
17	633	22	38	393	10	11	742	25	50
18	834	22	50	394	10	11	658	20	36
19	607	80	13	379	10	10	584	15	24
20	518	17	24	346	10	9.3	655	20	35
21	487	9	7.9	304	10	8.2	650	15	26
22	395	4	4.3	275	10	7.4	643	16	28
23	374	ŝ	5.0	281	10	7.6	606	12	20
24	299	ŝ	4.0	2380	350	2250	541	13	19
25	290	5	3.9	2150	300	1740	496	25	33
26	268	v	4.3	1300	110	386	452	18	22
27	266	4	2.9	1360	130	477	404	15	16
28	267	y	4.3	1510	160	652	372	6	9.0
29	282	20	15	;	-	{-	390	19	20
30	223	20	12	}	ł	!	666	258	1010
15	186	20	10	ł	1	{	2340	1690	10800
Total	17964	ļ	1426.20	15260		5720.40	33957	ļ	43862.00

-35-

Table 7. -- Mean daily water discharge, mean daily suspended-sediment concentration and mean daily suspended sediment discharge for New River at New River during water year 1977 (continued)

l

T F

ų	ge.	ay)		6		ŝ	Ē	68	78	92	Ē			, -	4	8	~	6	6		Þ		n c		0			9										69	5
Sedimen	Dischar	(tons/d		ſ	<b>.</b> .	 1.	r.	•	•	•	1.	7.			;	Ι.	2.	2.	÷.	11	Ś		* •	ė •	÷ į	27	19	°.	22	86	447	16700	4210	925	100	75		2.280.8	->>>+
Mean Concen-	tration	(MG/L)	June	01	2	10	10	80	89	10	14		91		5	14	22	22	21	32	36	2 6	0, 0	27	<u>า</u> :	34	26	13	32	92	185	2500	1500	600	260	133	}	}	
neam	Discharge	(CFS)		f	0	57	47	41	36	34	34	115	21	1 2	0	47	45	49	69	122	19			717	114	291	264	160	252	345	894	2470	1040	571	171	200		8111	1110
Sediment	Discharge	(tons/day)		201	101	73	54	47	32	22	14		, a	0 - U	0.0	4.3	2.5	2.2	1.3	2.2			6. ·	7.7	L. 3	.82	1.4	1.5	4.5	4.0	4.2	2.6	2.9	2.2		26			10.555
Mean	tration	(WG/L)	Мау	•	•	40	35	30	25	20	51		25			6	9	9	4	7	α		<b>n</b> 1	<b>م</b> ،	۰	4	٢	80	19	12	12	10	12	91	2 0			:	
	Discharge	(CFS)			680	673	571	581	475	403	916	315	130	162	202	175	155	137	124	115	301			49 80	80	76	72	70	87	122	130	95	68	58		21	103	C07	0760
	Discharge	(tons/day)			916	138	12000	177000	262000	1990	1150	000	620	511	9	87	106	87	67	56	1	76	32	21	10	4.9	7.7	5.2	118	1280	531	105	39		251	165		460753 B	
Mean	tration	(WG/L)	April		567	60	1130	2350	2720	4.80	050				95	52	75	70	60	55	46	ţ,	0 0 •	0	15	œ	14	10	52	234	168	50	25			2 9	8		
	Discharge	(ST)			1150	853	3940	25000	26200	10.80	0121	07/7	0271	076	/44	617	522	458	413	376			56Z	264	249	226	205	192	582	2000	1170	776	575	154		1220		36035	
		Day			1	7	n	4	s	¥	• •	- d		~ ;	10	11	12	13	14	15	21	01	1	8	19	20	21	22	23	24	25	26	27		9 6	) ş	ج ہ		IC LOL

•

•

1.10

Table 7. -- Mean daily water discharge, mean daily suspended-sediment concentration and mean daily suspended sediment discharge for New River at New River during water year 1977 (continued)

Man March -

3.25

ł

11. 5

Ved	Mean Discharge (CTS)	Mean Concen- tration (MG/L)	Sediment Discharge (tons/day)	Mean Discharge (CFS)	Mean Concen- tration (MG/L)	Sediment Dıscharge (tons/day)	Mean Discharge (CFS)	Mean Concen- tration (MG/L)	Sediment Discharge (tons/day)
		July			August			September	
-	168	84	38	42	12	1.4	38	28	2.9
2	289	77	60	38	12	1.2	114	75	23
m	219	54	32	38	12	1.2	113	48	15
4	137	47	17	32	14	1.2	76	54	11
ŝ	105	43	12	48	11	1.4	56	63	16
¢	87	40	9.4	123	375	361	68	25	4.6
~	72	37	7.2	131	458	229	148	19	7.6
80	62	16	2.7	54	48	7.0	601	94	153
•	55	61	2.8	105	65	18	271	132	97
10	46	20	2.5	425	205	235	145	124	49
11	42	24	2.7	652	247	435	101	110	30
12	62	37	6.2	201	145	79	77	80	17
13	51	55	7.6	185	205	102	62	84	14
11	49	81	11	146	107	42	96	78	19
15	4	42	4.6	241	85	55	415	190	213
16	55	58	5.2	250	75	51	1230	497	1950
11	28	32	2.4	187	72	36	906	834	2160
18	25	11	. 74	231	4	46	513	176	244
19	22	12	. 11	170	84	39	311	123	103
20	20	15	.81	115	76	24	229	95	59
21	18	22	1.1	100	51	14	168	88	40
22	19	59	3.0	66	37	6.6	129	58	20
23	16	22	<b>.9</b> 5	52	35	4.9	106	40	11
54	15	19	۲۲.	160	62	27	88	30	7.1
25	33	<b>6</b> 3	3.8	380	144	148	<b>9</b> 6	40	10
26	312	85	72	160	44	19	1320	888	7660
27	162	26	11	97	35	9.2	1960	2370	12800
28	82	16	3.5	20	45	8,5	1560	1040	4180
29	54	17	2.5	56	46	7.0	700	180	340
30	42	18	2.0	52	67	9.4	425	60	69
31	39	51	1.4	1	25	2.8	9 7		4 3 1
Total	2405	ł	327.58	4648		2021.80	12153		30325.20
Year	218058		589917.27						

-37-

This large load of fine-grained material permits the use of turbidity to assess the concentration of suspended sediment. Figure 14 shows the relationship between suspended-sediment concentration and turbidity for New River at New River. This relationship was developed using suspended-sediment concentrations equal to or greater than 30 mg/L. Concentrations less than 30 mg/L produce wide scatter in the turbidity data and therefore were deleted. The least squares equation for these data is:

$$C_{e} = 1.33 \text{ T}^{0.936} \tag{13}$$

where  $C_s$  = suspended-sediment concentration in milligrams per liter, and T = turbidity in Jackson turbidity units. The correlation coefficient (r) for this relation is 0.92. Good correlations such as this are possible at sites where much of the material transported is fine grained.

It would be economically desirable to use turbidity to predict suspended-sediment concentration at this site. The problem here is that the turbidity monitor has a maximum value of 1,000 S/T. Equation 11 shows that turbidity can be used to predict suspended-sediment concentration to approximately 850 mg/L before the turbidity instrumentation reaches its limit. Instantaneous suspended-sediment concentrations are consistently higher than 850 mg/L during storms. The turbidity data, however, can be used to estimate missing data during times of non-storm flow.

Automatic sediment sampling equipment was not available to monitor the sediment discharge from the Clear Fork basin. However, several suspended-sediment samples were obtained at Clear Fork near Robbins by field personnel. These samples are distributed over a wide range of discharges as shown in figure 15. A least squares equation was fitted to the data to yield a sediment rating curve (fig. 15). The least squares equation is:

 $C_{\rm s} = 1.28 \ {\rm Q}^{0.46}$  (14)

r = 0.87

where  $C_g$  = suspended-sediment concentration in milligrams per liter, and Q = discharge in cubic feet per second.

This equation and the mean daily water discharges for 1977 were used to calculate mean daily sediment discharges for each day of the water year. The mean daily sediment discharge values were then summed to obtain the monthly and annual values of load and yield shown in table 8. This technique is essentially a one-year approximation of the flow-duration sediment-rating curve method (Miller 1951, Colby 1956).

-38-





Clear Fork near Robbins and a comparison with measured yields
for New River at New River

Table 8. -- Calculated monthly suspended-sediment loads and yields for

	Clear Fork	nr Robbins	New River at New River
	Calculated	Calculated yield	Measured yield
Month	suspended sediment	per month	per month
	load		
	(tons)	(tons/mi <sup>2</sup> )	(tons/mi <sup>2</sup> )
	250	1 20	26.17
Uct.	352	1.29	36.17
Nov.	140	0.51	0.81
Dec.	763	2.81	21.20
Jan.	845	3.11	3.73
Feb.	672	2.47	14.97
Mar.	3,396	12.49	114.82
Apr.	12,884	47.37	1206.16
Mav	239	0.88	1.16
June	278	1.02	59.71
July	23	0.08	0.86
Aug.	48	0.18	5.29
Sept.	735	2.70	79.39
Total	20,375	74.91	1544.29

The calculated load for Clear Fork during the 1977 water year was 20,000 tons. The annual load measured at the New River outlet for water year 1977 was 590,000 tons or 30 times that of Clear Fork. The calculated 1977 annual yield for Clear Fork is 75 tons/mi<sup>2</sup> and the 1977 measured yield for New River is 1,500 tons/mi<sup>2</sup>. New River basin discharged 20 times as much suspended sediment per square mile as did Clear Fork. Over 80 percent of the annual load for both basins were derived in the two months of March and April (table 8).

Average annual suspended-sediment yield was also calculated for Clear Fork near Robbins using a slightly modified version of the flowduration sediment-rating curve method (Miller 1951). To calculate average annual yield by Miller's method, the flow-duration curve is divided into several ranges of water discharge. The mean water discharge value for each of these ranges is then used to obtain a corresponding sediment discharge from the sediment-rating curve. These sediment-discharge values are then multiplied by the percentage of time that the flow is within the range that they correspond to. These values are then summed, divided by 100, and multiplied by 365 to obtain average annual suspended-sediment discharge.

2.1ª v

4

ie fi The average annual sediment-discharge value used in this report was obtained by entering each mean water discharge value into equation 14 to obtain a suspended-sediment concentration value. These concentration values were then multiplied by their corresponding water discharge value and by the factor 0.0027, to transform them into sediment discharge values.

These sediment-discharge values were then multiplied by the percentage of time that the flow is within the range that they correspond to. These products were then summed, divided by 100, and multiplied by 365 to obtain average annual suspended-sediment discharge.

The average annual suspended-sediment discharge calculated by the modified Miller method for Clear Fork near Robbins is 16,000 tons per year and the average annual yield is 59 tons per square mile per year. These values show close agreement with those calculated for the 1977 water year.

The suspended-sediment discharge from both basins is dominated by a high percentage of silt and clay. This abundant load of finegrained sediment not only affects the aesthetic quality of the water but it also carries with it a correspondingly large load of sorbed metals.

The relationship between suspended sediment and the transport of sorbed metals has already been briefly introduced in the discussion of pH. Figure 16 shows the relation between suspended-sediment concentration and suspended-iron concentration for New River at New River. Although the relation could be more definitive with additional data from storms, the regression equation for the data yields an r value of 0.95. The least squares equation is:

$$Fe_s = 831.73 + 28.5 C_s$$
 (15)

where  $Fe_s$  = suspended-iron concentration in micrograms per liter, and  $C_s$  = suspended-sediment concentration in milligrams per liter. The slope coefficient in equation 15 gives the weight of suspended iron per gram of sediment. Thus, 28.5 mg of suspended iron travels from the basin per gram of suspended sediment.

· . . .

. **7** 

Three other trace metals are also examined. Data for these additional plots are available as total trace metal concentrations only. The least squares relation for total manganese (fig. 17) is:

$$Mn_{\rm T} = 221 + 0.48 \, \rm C_{\rm S} \tag{16}$$

r = 0.94

where  $Mn_T$  = total manganese concentration in micrograms per liter. The relation for total nickel (fig. 18) is:

#### -42-



concentration for New River at New River







Figure 18.--Total nickel concentration versus suspended-sediment concentration for New River at New River

-44-

$$Ni_{\rm T} = 9.62 + 0.02 C_{\rm s}$$
 (17)

where Ni $_{\rm T}$  = total nickel concentration in micrograms per liter. The relationship between total lead and suspended sediment is shown in figure 19. No regression equation was derived because of insufficient data.

Although fewer trace-metal data were collected at the Clear Fork outlet, the same relationships shown for the New River outlet can be generated for the Clear Fork near Robbins site. The least squares relation for suspended-iron and suspended-sediment concentration (fig. 20) is:

$$Fe_s = 28.23 + 27.97 Cs$$
 (18)  
r = 1

Again, the slope coefficient for equation 18 represents the milligrams of suspended iron removed from the basin per gram of sediment. The slope coefficient for Clear Fork is essentially the same as for the New River basin (eq. 15). Thus, the difference in iron yields between the basins is dependent on the difference in sediment yields from each basin.



1: **4** - 2

1. 6





The least squares relation between suspended sediment and total manganese for Clear Fork (fig. 21) is:

$$Mn_{T} = 33.88 + 0.95 Cs$$
(19)

$$r = 0.89$$

The relation for total nickel (fig. 22) is:

「「「「「「「」」」」

$$Ni_{T} = 1.50 + 0.09 Cs$$
 (20)

r = 0.86

Again a relation between suspended-sediment concentration and total lead is shown in figure 23 without least squares calculations.

With values for suspended sediment for each basin, it is possible to estimate the loads for the various metals examined previously. The slope coefficients from equations 15 to 20 give the milligrams of trace metal per gram of sediment. These slope coefficients were used to calculate metal loads from the total suspended load for the 1977 water year (table 9). Although the concentration of suspended iron per gram of suspended sediment is equal between the two basins, the total load for suspended iron in New River for the year is 30 times that of Clear Fork. These loads translate into yields of 44 tons per square mile for the New River basin and 2.1 tons per square mile for the Clear Fork basin.

Table 9. -- Comparison of annual trace-metal loads between New River at New River and Clear Fork near Robbins for water year 1977

Constituent	Estima New River (tons)	te for at New River (tons/mi <sup>2</sup> )	Est Clear For (tons)	imate for k nr Robbins (tons/m <sup>2</sup> )
Suspended iron	16800	44	570	2.1
Total manganese	280	0.74	19	0.07
Total nickel	12	0.03	2	0.01



#### CONCLUSIONS

This report summarizes the water quality at the outlets of the New River and Clear Fork basins. Because these basins adjoin, some useful water-quality comparisons can be made. However, these basins are both large, and water quality at the outlet represents the integrated impact of each basin's various land use patterns. It is not possible to ascribe water-quality differences to any particular land use or basin characteristics with the data available. In order to identify specific impacts, data must be collected on much smaller watersheds.

Sufficient values of sulfate concentrations were available from both small and large basins to show that sulfate concentration appears to be a good indicator of coal-mining activity. Of those basins sampled, all unmined basins showed concentrations less than 20 mg/L. Mined basins all had higher concentrations without regard to basin size or discharge. In Bills Branch where mining commenced in December 1974, sulfate concentrations did not consistently exceed 20 mg/L until May 1975. Thus, some time lag after mining commences is evident.

The general water quality of the outlets of the two basins of New River and Clear Fork can be shown by summarizing the relations given in this report. The summary of water-quality relationships for New River is snown in figure 24. Because this station has a water-quality monitor, much more information is measured directly. Values that can be obtained directly from the monitor are shown in squares. Values that are calculated from a known value are shown in circles. On lines between the boxes and circles are the equations used to calculate the unknown circled value. Note that some measured variables also have a relation determined. These variables are denoted by hexagons.

In figure 25 the summary of water quality for Clear Fork at Robbins is shown. Only discharge is monitored at this site. Therefore, all other constituents must be predicted from discharge.

Concentrations and loads for each basin can be calculated from the equations. It must be considered that only one year of data was available for many parameters at New River and only a few samples were available for Clear Fork. As more data becomes available, these relations may change. For the present, figures 24 and 25 allow one to summarize the water guality at New River, Clear Fork, and make some direct inferences about the quality of water entering the Big South Fork of the Cumberland River.

~49-



States and

Figure 24.-- Summary of New River at New River water-quality relations.



And the second second

The second second second

\*



#### SELECTED REFERENCES

- Biesecker, J. E., and George, J. R., 1966, Stream quality in Appalachia as related to coal-mine drainage, 1965: U.S. Geological Survey Circular 526.
- Colby, B. R., 1956, Relationship of sediment discharge to streamflow: U.S. Geological Survey Open-File Report, 170 p.
- Guy, H. P., and Norman, V. W., 1970, Field methods for measuring fluvial sediment: U.S. Geological Survey Techniques of Water-Resources Investigations, Book 3, Chapter C2, 59 p.
- Hem, J. D., 1970, Study and interpretation of the chemical characteristics of natural water: U.S. Geological Survey Water Supply Paper 1473, 2nd ed., p. 363.
- Hollyday, E. F., and Sauer, S. P., 1976, Mapping and measuring landcover characteristics of New River basin, Tennessee, using LANDSAT digital tapes: U.S. Geological Survey Water-Resources Investigations 76-106, 14 p.
- Johnson, R. C., and Luther, E. T., 1972, Strippable coal in the Northern Cumberland Plateau Area of Tennessee: Tennessee Division of Geology Report of Investigation 34, 41 p.
- Luther, E. T., 1959, The coal reserves of Tennessee: Tennessee Division of Geology Bulletin 63, 294 p.
- Miller, C. R., 1951, Analysis of flow-duration, sediment-rating curve method of computing sediment yield: U.S. Bureau of Reclamation, Hydrology Branch, 55 p.
- Porterfield, G., 1972, Computation of fluvial-sediment discharge, U.S. Geological Survey Techniques of Water-Resources Investigations, Book 3, Chapter C3, 66 p.
- Searcy, J. K., 1959, Flow-duration curves, in Manual of hydrology part 2, Low-flow techniques: U.S. Geological Survey Water Supply Paper 1542-A, 33 p.
- Steele, T. D., 1973, Simulation of major inorganic chemical concentrations and loads in streamflow: U.S. Geological Survey Computer Contribution, Aug. 1973, available only from U.S. Department of Commerce, National Technical Information Service, Report PB-222 556, 35 p.
- Steele, T. D., 1978, A simple-harmonic model for depicting the annual cycle of seasonal temperatures of streams: U.S. Geological Survey Open-File Report 78-155, 16 p.
- U.S. Water Resources Council, 1976, Guidelines for determining flood flow frequency: U.S. Water Resources Council Bulletin 17, Washington, D. C., 26 p.

-52-.